Virtual Societies Meeting Report #1

22nd May 2020

On the 21st of May we hosted a zoom meeting in which members from different societies could join us to discuss the future of Societies in a virtual world, we had 7 hosts in attendance who are all involved in the Societies office (Riona Hughes - Societies Officer, Mary O’Toole - Finance Officer, Aisling Harrington - Health Promotion, Carol Devaney- Societies Team, Aislinn Hughes - Societies Team, Kevin Murphy - Societies Team and Kate O’Mahony- Societies Team) and  44 participants from 30 societies  wide range of society types.  The meeting was held for a duration of 1.5 hours, including an introduction regarding zoom etiquette and house rules by Mike O’Halloran (Technical Manager) who was the main host, followed by an update on society news and then an introduction of the topics for the before each session by Riona Hughes. 

We utilised the break room function within Zoom which allowed for smaller groups to brainstorm ideas and discuss the topics, each break out room was hosted by at least one Societies Office individual who facilitated the conversation and room allocation was done at random.  3 break out sessions took place, with 3 questions per session. See the questions  below. 

The final half hour was presented by Riona Hughes, and devoted to learning how to use the secretaries report tool in their dashboard. The new deadline for Societies is now June 12th, 
Top tips for the attendees: Make the opening paragraph exciting showing your society's personality. Also leadership awards, digital badges and ALIVE certs are available up to the end of June. At least one society member needed to stay on for handover in September. AGMs not a requirement until we are back, but guidelines on how to hold a virtual AGM will be discussed at next week’s meeting. 

The meeting continued for 20 minutes at the end of the 1.5 hours for a Q & A and a chat, about 30 participants remained.

Session ones questions:
· The role of the Societies Office (SocsBox) in supporting societies in a virtual world?
· What do you need from us?
· What training modules/zoom meeting topics would you like us to cover in future meetings?

Session twos questions:
· What is the role of societies in NUI Galway? 
· How can societies deliver on their aims and objectives?
· What format do you think Societies' Day could take?

Session threes questions:
· What virtual activities could your society try out over the summer, 
· what platforms are working for you now, brainstorm and share ideas
· All student email going out on Friday will include info on societies, what have we to say?

In order to be able to capture relevant information from each session we had someone act as secretary  in each break out room, for this report we will combine all the information gathered to find out what patterns we find and what it is that society members and students want from their virtual society experience and how we can make that happen putting both student welfare and society productivity at the core. 

Session 1:

The role of the Societies Office (SocsBox) in
supporting societies in a virtual world?

In each group we received feedback that one of our main objectives during this time is to help provide and facilitate the transition of societies to online activities, making it as smooth a transition as possible. To do this we need to provide Societies with an online platform that allows Committee meetings to take place, Zoom would be ideal, however it only allows for meetings up to 40 minutes at a time on a basic account.
Students feel they would benefit from training to enhance their success online and how to use different online tools.

What do you need from the Societies Office?

Similar to the last question with more detail, we should build a platform that supports students/Societies with all of the elements they need to go forward and recreate as close to a ‘traditional’ Society experience for students, helping students to adapt the current ‘norm’, along with this platform we should create an online space that allows the Societies office staff to be accessible for real time queries, such as a live chat and/or a daily virtual meeting, where students/ Society members can join in to talk to us face to face.

Overall a trend we noticed was that students want to continue to feel supported and listened to, they enjoyed this meeting and would like similar brainstorming sessions going forward. Provide support and help to all societies, especially those who may be at more of a disadvantage due to restrictions because of  the nature of their society. We must also adapt and update our standard society training sessions, normally given in classrooms or on blackboard to meet the new concerns as things will likely have to be done differently for the foreseeable future and society members will have concerns and questions as to what changes are required from them to meet society requirements and guidelines.



What training modules/zoom meeting topics would you like us to cover in future meetings?

Students were concerned  about the time it would take them to learn how to use all the different online tools accessible to them, suggesting this as an area that would be beneficial to have training modules in, we could provide short ‘how to do’ videos.
We also had interest in other areas such as online engagement. This meeting was met with great enthusiasm and it was suggested we do more similar brainstorming sessions in the future.  Societies with similar objectives felt they would benefit by coming together to share ideas. For the Societies that will be particularly hit by the restrictions are those that require groups of people to be able to function, such as music, drama, cheer and dancing. We need to  include sessions on  how to manage creativity during this time so they can fulfil their objectives and momentum for when the restrictions are lifted..

Session 2:

What is the purpose of societies?
Everyone agreed that Societies provide those involved with a sense of community and social engagement, creating a space where people can meet like minded individuals with similar interests and create friendships. It was even noted that societies can work as a support network for many students. Something that has emerged from this crisis is that people are terribly lonely at the moment and it has had an impact on people's overall mental health, for many the support of being part of a society (although virtual) is a crucial part of their college experience.

How can societies deliver on their aims and objectives?

We will need to be continuously working on and adapting what we do to meet whatever  is required to make this happen successfully and this is where our brainstorming sessions can come into play, We noticed there is an overall concern that moving online may isolate students and disencourage students to join as they may be feeling shy or nervous to engage. We therefore need to put a lot of focus into how we communicate with students, in particular incoming first years. There was worry that there will now be a potential barrier for people to make friends in first year, and that societies are an important aid to this, we need to ensure that any virtual events/ meetings held are open and inviting and that extra care is given when communicating online to ensure a warm and friendly tone.
We had many great suggestions and shared ideas from the participants of this meeting, especially discussing events they have been hosting to date that they have found to be a success, societies coming together sharing ideas will be paramount to make a successful transition on line.
Once we have established how we move online, we need to support societies in finding their identity as a number of students have concern at the moment that without traditional events they may lose the essence that makes them unique.
What format do you think Societies' Day could take?

We had many great ideas for Societies day, some suggestions discussed were:
· An interactive digital map of the Bailey Allen hall, with the table layout, the tables would be clickable buttons that link you to the societies profile.
· Each Society hosts a virtual meeting in which students could join in to learn more about the society. 
· Societies fit under 7 constituencies, allocating a different day to each constituency.
· Live streaming performances to showcase different societies 
·  Create a new promo video to encourage new students to learn about and join societies.

Session 3:
· What virtual activities could your society try out over the summer, 
· what platforms are working for you now, brainstorm and share ideas
· All student email going out on Friday will include info on societies, what have we to say?

What virtual activities could your society try out over the summer?
The Summer is a good time for Societies to trial and error different types of online events before the semester starts. Ideally figuring out their stronger points and what they think will both grab the attention of  students and showcase what their society is about by bringing elements of the societies identity to the forefront. We had many great suggestions, such as hosting game nights, screenings (on Kast), Guest Speakers, Online Charitable events (for example shave or die and such events can be held remotely), Online Game rooms, Guest musicians, joining up with wider community, holding master classes such as baking/ cooking classes, Q and A sessions, Play readings/ screenings of previous performances, Online table quizzes, themed events, collab events,  Online workout/ Training sessions. The Societies Office will look at running a Virtual Summer festival to promote the societies and have gained experience of organising a large event before orientation.

what platforms are working for you now, brainstorm and share ideas
Most students/societies are maintaining a high level of social media presence to communicate with their members. For events the majority of societies are mainly using tools that allow you to host watch parties or virtual meetings; such as Discord, Zoom, Netflix (Party), Youtube watch2gether, Kast, Microsoft Teams. Some direct examples of what societies are doing, Timelord Society has been hosting virtual game nights, Potter Soc have been putting on screenings of Harry Potter films, Dramsoc have had virtual play readings and Radio Soc have remained broadcasting.


[bookmark: _GoBack]What can we include in Fridays all student  email?

The message that we all seemed to think was most important to get across in the email,  is that we are here to support them, it is crucial we make a good first impression with the incoming students that have no previous experience with us, ensuring we gain their trust by nurturing an online environment that they feel safe to engage with and get involved. 
We want to  showcase the different events societies are running already to give students a positive impression and a map of what to expect from societies going forward into their semester.

Conclusion
In conclusion our key takeaways from this session are that people want to feel supported and listened to, have access to resources and training and there is a high level of enthusiasm to maintain the high standard of NUIG societies for incoming and existing students, even if it has to be done differently this time around.
We as the Societies office feel we have gained more of  an understanding following this meeting, of what it is that the students want and need from us, rather than missing the mark by providing resources ‘we’ think they want.
Societies provide students with a sense of community and a social network, during these uncertain times it is clear that the support individuals get from being part of a society is paramount and we need to make sure that we provide a strong support structure. 
Putting students' needs at the core, we plan to take on board the suggestions from this session while we continue mapping out our plan for the transition online.


